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VOLUNTEER COORDINATOR END OF YEAR DEBRIEF
[bookmark: _Hlk38298861]Minutes from meeting held Monday 20 April 2020 via Zoom
As not all of our VCs were able to join us, these minutes have been written with sufficient detail for those who missed the meeting to understand the discussions we had and information provided, based on notes recorded by staff member Conor Duckworth.

Megan welcomed everyone and gave a brief overview of the year:
Total number of 829 guests (677 men, 150 women, 2 prefer to self-identify) up from nearer to 700 last year. This year’s guests ranged in age from 18-80. Total number of referrals was 1930 up from nearer to 1400 last year. 

Lucy gave an update on the current situation:
123 shelter guests have been moved into GLA emergency hotel accommodation, with a figure of 50 (and growing) for other Glass Door guests who are now in hotels but didn’t move directly there from shelters. General number of rough sleepers is one the rise. Additionally, unemployment and subsequent evictions is a highly pressing issue. Huge thank you to two of our daytime service partners, St Cuthbert’s in Earl’s Court and Ace of Clubs in Clapham, who have been working tirelessly and continuously, staying open while many other services have closed. We have been addressing the issue of food supply for hotel guests, followed by starting to look at isolation/boredom (mental health impacts). As of 20/04, hotel bookings are for 8 more weeks so it’s expected guests will stay until then. All five of our shelter circuits are a tentative ‘yes’ to begin again in autumn for the 20/21 season, depending of course on the coronavirus situation.

Breakout sessions
The group divided into Zoom’s ‘breakout rooms’ so that separate circuits could share their reflections with other shelters from the same area or circuit. Only one shelter on the K&C Central circuit was represented (St Kat’s) so they combined with the K&C South circuit chat. The groups then came back together to share key messages from their groups, captured below.

Guest entry times
Many VCs raised concerns about the issue of leaving guests out in the cold, as they tend to start congregating at the venues before our official opening times. Another concern raised about guest entry times was that the time between entry and evening meal is too brief, not ‘a whole evening’ and doesn’t give guests and volunteers enough time to build up a sense of community. 

Lucy explained that we cannot allow entry until there are two members of staff on site, but discussion will take place over the summer months to explore how we can improve this for guests for the next season. Lucy emphasised the importance of consistency in shelter opening times throughout the week for our guests. Possible solutions could involve either asking an overnight worker to start their shift earlier or for alternative solutions to provide better hospitality outside of the actual building to waiting guests. A quick ‘show of hands’ at the end of the session indicated a willingness to open shelters earlier, meaning volunteers needing to have things ready earlier, if this proved feasible for staff. 

Ownership of the service/space
It was widely agreed that there’s real value for guests in feeling a proprietary sense of involvement, ownership and participation with the shelters/whole operation. Some VCs felt allowing guests to collect their food themselves gave guests more ownership, while others felt it was better to serve guests their food at tables. Some VCs shared that guests at their shelters are heavily involved in cleaning tables and packing things away after dinner, while others shared that they had thought guests couldn’t help with this for insurance reasons [note: this is not an insurance problem and we are happy for guests to assist with clearing away]. VCs suggested guests could help set up too, if guests were allowed to enter the building earlier. 

Volunteer registration
The registration process for returning volunteers (and to a lesser extent new ones) was quite confusing. Glass Door needs to have clearer communication about what volunteers need to do and how they can go about it. It is most efficient if volunteers register online, so Glass Door could be more explicit in stating that this is their preferred method over paper. Over the summer months, the staff team will be exploring implementing an electronic volunteer sign in system which should also help to highlight anyone not registered.

Volunteer team sizes
VC Kate W noted a surplus of volunteers was encouraging but could cause lack of continuity/opportunity to build up rapport for guests. Some shelters have quite large volunteer teams but have found during the COVID-19 crisis that they can actually manage with a smaller team.

Freezers
Sarah and Isabelle from St John the Divine in Richmond shared that they have acquired use of a commercial freezer over the winter months for a food business that operates in the summer months. It was suggested that other shelters could contact similar summer catering businesses to see if they can lend freezers over the winter. Richmond shelters are also welcome to share this storage space if need be.

Donations
St John the Divine are trialling a toiletries donation drop-off box. A wide variety of toiletries are provided in the bathrooms at their shelter.

Camp beds
VC Dave shared that the Vineyard Life Church in Richmond trialled camp beds at their shelter this year. The church and its volunteers sourced the camp beds and ensured that they had the facility to store them, so Glass Door has not been involved with any purchase, storage or transporting of these items. The feedback has been really positive from guests so those with space permitting could think about this option. Anyone considering this or trying something else new is asked to please keep the Glass Door staff team in the loop about plans from the earliest opportunity.

COVID-19
There was general praise for how well the Glass Door team (especially Megan) handled the COVID-19 situation. Fay raised that communication could have been better about triaging of guests taking place the night before they moved into GLA-provided hotel accommodation. VCs noted that many of their volunteers fall into vulnerable categories for this virus which could impact on experienced volunteers being able to return in autumn, if shelters are able to open then. 

Food
Uncertainty and a lack of information about guest absences is causing difficulties for VC when it comes to food logistics (numbers were often overestimated), same for dietary requirements. Volunteers noticed more guest absences and more dietary requirements this year. 

VCs suggested it would be useful to record on our shelter system whether someone is vegetarian/vegan so that Shelter Managers can give a better estimate of dietary requirement numbers to cooks before guests arrive. Worth noting that even in this case, many guests not listed as vegetarian/vegan may prefer the non-meat option on the actual night and opt for that instead which many shelter teams have witnessed.

Glass Door will also be looking at improving guest attendance rates and how we better implement our guest attendance policy while still being flexible enough for guests who miss nights due to being in hospital.

VC Alex M mentioned that a trial run of alternating veggie meals went down well with guests, as well as slightly reducing costs.

Some shelters felt communication could have been better about expectations to cook less during the Crisis at Christmas week, as guest numbers would be lower and those who did attend would be well-fed. There was some concern about food waste. A team that hosted on Christmas Day this year shared that setting up a self-service buffet worked well for them, as guests didn’t feel obliged to eat more than they wanted. 

VCs input that the food budget needs to take account of dinner only guests. Steve L shared the ticketing system they use at Rivercourt Methodist Church to hand out tickets to the number of guests they can manage to provide dinner for within their budget. Staff will review budgets and talk to shelters about how many dinner only guests, if any, they want to and are able to provide for, ahead of the next shelter season.

Shelters shared their suggestions of cost saving initiatives, such as sourcing food from CityHarvest. VC Steve L shared that they drive to CityHarvest and get the pick of the best stuff for their menu which proves more reliable than seeing what arrives when CityHarvest deliver. Several shelters talked about developing relationships with CityHarvest, Gail’s, local bakeries and others who donate food. VC Felicity from Katherine Low Settlement shelter shared that Shazam restaurant got in touch to donate food at Christmas time, and since then had provided all the catering once a month for a change from their usual menu, and it had gone down well. Operations Manager Geoff shared that Glass Door has non-perishable food items in storage and shelters could make use of these more to keep costs down too.

Plates of salad on tables and snackable fruit were also recommended as ways to enable guests to maintain good levels of nutrition. Shelters are encouraged to try to provide this.

Other comments and questions
· VC Verna asked whether we could move to compostible crockery all the time, as we have used it during the COVID-19 crisis. At St Kat’s venue, washing up takes place in the same space that guests sleep in so there is pressure on volunteers to finish before guests can sleep. Single-use items are not our preference for environmental reasons, even when they can be composted, and this costs more than using crockery. Compostibles are used at breakfast times as staff don’t have time to wash up before their shift ends.
· Volunteer registration session went down well at St John the Divine.
· Where agency staff are used to cover shelter staff rota gaps, more consistency with the individuals on the rota would be beneficial so they’re familiar with the venues and guests.
· Wandsworth circuit noticed less issues caused by alcohol compared to previous years.
· Information about guests when they first join the shelter, especially language needs, would be very helpful to volunteers to provide them with a better welcome.
· VC guidelines very good, suggestion to have a version for general shelter volunteers too.
· Praise for many of our shelter staff, and cleaners.
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